GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the annual general meeting held at Peel Town Hall on 4 May 2021 at 7:00pm.

Present 


 

Mr I. Davison 

Ms H. Hannan

Mr B. Heath

Mr A. Jones

Mr D. Lace

Mrs C. Moughtin

Apologise 


Mr E. Convery 

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	
	21/001
	The Town Clerk welcomed the Commissioners to the Annual Meeting of the Board held on the first working day of May in each calendar year in accordance with section 1(a) of the Commissioners’ Standing Orders.

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN 


	21/002
	The Town Clerk requested nominations for Chairman of Peel Town Commissioners until the local elections can take place. Mrs Moughtin proposed Mr Jones should continue in this position until the rescheduled local elections can take place later in 2021.  Mr Davison seconded this nomination and the Board unanimously agreed. The Town Clerk congratulated Mr Jones on his appointment and vacated the chair. Mr Jones took the Chair and thanked the Board for appointing him as Chairman. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 ELECTION OF DEPUTY CHAIRMAN 


	21/003
	The Chairman requested nominations for Deputy Chairman for the forthcoming year. The Chairman proposed Ms Hannan should continue is this position until the rescheduled local elections take place later in 2021. Mr Davison seconded this nomination and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM, 3 AND 4 ELECTION TO LEAD MEMBER COMMITTEES, JOINT BOARDS AND OUTSIDE BODIES 


	21/004
	The Chairman asked for nominations to the Lead Member Committees. The Chairman proposed the Lead Member Committee structure had worked well during the twelve month extension of this Board’s tenure and he would be in favour of retaining the current memberships for these Committees and Boards where possible. The Chairman proposed the retention of the existing Lead Member Committee membership and the reappointment of the Commissioners’ representatives to the joint Boards. The Deputy Chairman seconded the Chairman’s proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.  This resolution appointed the following membership to the Lead Member Committees, Joint Boards and Outside Bodies from the 4 May 2021 until the local elections take place :

Finance, Staff Resource and Works: Mr Convery and Ms Hannan

Western Civic Amenity Site Board: Ms Hannan

Properties and Asset Management: Mr Heath and Mr Lace

Events and Commercial Innovation: Mr Davison and Mr Moughtin

Peel and Western District Sheltered Housing Committee: Mr Jones and Mr Moughtin (substituted by Mr Lace as required)

Western Swimming Pool and Youth: Mr Heath (substituted by Ms Hannan or Mr Jones as required)

Municipal Association: Mr Convery and Mr Jones 

Youth: Mr Lace

Leece Museum: Mr Heath

	
	
	

	ITEM 5 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS 


	21/005
	The Town Clerk asked for any declaration of interests revisions or updates to be provided to him prior to the next Board meeting. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 6 MINUTES
ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING


	21/006

21/007
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 18 February 2021. The Deputy Chairman proposed the approval of these minutes subject to the final last sentence in the final paragraph of Item 12 to “split vote of 6 to 1” to “split vote of 5 to 1”. Mr Lace seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 
Item 20/072 Civic Amenity Site Budget

The Board noted a meeting had been requested by the Commissioners with the Chairman of the Western Civic Amenity Site and his officers.

Item 20/072 2021/22 Projects

The Board noted the Commissioners had ordered the road sweeper and the works to install hard standing and a road way at the Campsite had commenced.

Item 20/074 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Board noted no any other business items were outstanding from the last meeting.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	21/008
	Item 8 Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee Update

Mr Heath reported the last Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place on 17 December 2020 prior to the 2021 Covid restrictions which were relaxed at the end of April 2021. This meeting was reported to the February 2021 Board meeting. The next meeting was scheduled for 6 May 2021.
Item 9 Planning Applications for Consideration

The Board noted no planning applications were referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 10 Area Plan for the North and West Preliminary Publicity All Site Assessment

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 15 April 2021 including the 25 June 2021 deadline for the consultation responses. The Town Clerk advised he had printed off a copy of all the documents and plans associated with this consultation for Peel and immediately adjacent to the Peel Town Commissioners’ boundary. These would be available for viewing by the public and the Commissioners in the Town Hall Boardroom. The Chairman advised the Cabinet Office had scheduled an exhibition of these plans in the House of Manannan in May 2021. The Chairman proposed all Commissioners should view these documents and provide their feedback to the Town Clerk to enable him to formulate the Commissioners’ response. This proposal was seconded by Mr Lace and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 11 Planning Decisions

The Board noted the planning decision dated 17 March 2021 to approve planning application 20/01320/B East Quay Works and the Cabinet Office letter dated 12 April 2021 postponing the appeal hearing date for application 20/00455/B Michael Street and Atholl Place.
Item 12 Housing Deficiency Estimates 2021/22

	
	
	The Board noted the content of the Communication from the Department of Infrastructure dated 13 April 2021 advising the Commissioners’ 2021/22 Deficiency payment would be approximately £299,000.


	RECREATION ITEMS 


	21/009
	Item 13 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee Update
Mr Davison reported the last Event and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place in 2020 prior to the 2021 Covid restrictions which were relaxed at the end of April 2021. This meeting had previously been reported to the Board. A Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place on 20 April 2021 and full details of this meeting will be discussed at the next Board meeting. A summary of the main issues discussed at this meeting were as follows:

The down hill mountain bike race is scheduled to take place on Peel Hill on 9 May 2021. Mr Davison advised the wet weather forecast for this date, and over this the weekend were not promising at this time, and the event would be reviewed on 6 May to determine if the race could take place without causing additional erosion damage to Peel Hill. 
Mr Davison proposed the rent for the new twelve hard standing pitches currently being constructed would £1,200 each for the 2021/22 financial year. This would include the £100 for 6 months winter storage. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed. Mr Davison reported in the 2022/23 financial year the Commissioners would need to decide what rates should be charged for these pitches during TT and the Festival of Motorsport fortnight. He advised this was not an issue this year because both events had been cancelled by the covid restrictions.

Item 14 Peel Online Photography Competition

The Town Clerk advised the shortlisted nominations for the Peel online photography competition were available for consideration by the Chairman. The Chairman advised the Board he would select the winners for this award next week.

Item 15 Manx Telecom Parish Walk 19 June 2021

The Board noted the content of the Race Secretary’s letter dated 31 March 2021. Mr Davison proposed the race organisers should use the Town Hall Boardroom and Town Hall car park for this event on 19 June 2020. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	 FINANCE ITEMS

	21/010
	Item 16 Finance Staff Resource and Works Lead Member Committee Update

The Deputy Chairman reported the Finance, Staff Resource and Works Lead Member Committee meeting took place 15 February 2021 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted the Technical Officer’s November 2020 to February 2021 Works report. The Technical Officer reported the majority of the commissioners’ labour was currently being employed refurbishing the large number of vacant properties. He reported the Commissioners were working with the Manx Utility Authority to replace the street lighting on the Peveril Road as part of the Manx Utility Authority main laying works at this location. The lead members asked when the heritage lighting will be installed in Castle Street, Market Street and Michael Street. The Technical Officer advised a programme would be made available at the next meeting. The lead members asked if the resurfacing works to the Boilley Spittal car park valued at £12,000 had been ordered. The Technical Officer confirmed only one quote had been received to date and he would obtain further quotations. The lead members asked for the quotation to rebuild the bulging wall behind St Peter’s Church and refurbish the gable end of the Church facing the Market Place. The lead members asked when the outstanding street lighting works in Rheast Lane, the repainting of the Library and the repainting of the Leece Museum would take place. The Technical Officer confirmed this information would be provided at the next meeting.

The lead members noted the content of the December (3rd Quarter) profit and loss report, and budget report. The Town Clerk reported the campsite income stood at £29,000 which was substantially lower than £116,500 budgeted as a consequence of the border restrictions. He reported the commercial income and refuse income still required invoicing in January 2021 to meet the budget expectations. The Town Clerk reported £437,500 spent on salaries after 9 months were consistent with the £449,000 budget expectations.  He reported rate borne expenditure, once the £104,000 new playground costs were removed from the amenity costs, showed a £12,700 deficit within 9 months to 1 January 2021. The majority of this deficit is against the Town Hall costs associated with an increase in insurance costs and information technology hardware improvements. The Town Clerk reminded the lead members expenditure must be controlled in the final quarter to offset the loss of income at the campsite this year. 
The lead members noted the £2,500 Oie Voaldyn budget had been spent on the Oie Honney event which took place on 30 October 2020. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had ordered and paid for the new mobile toilets for the campsite which was the only rate borne scheme approved earlier this year prior to lockdown for the unassigned £56,500 budget surplus. The new playground works were completed in August 2020 and the refurbishment of the Market Place toilets was completed in May 2020. The Swimming Pool playground works were completed for £369,000 against a budget of £360,000. This does not include the £8,000 credit note from the playground surfacing contractor. The Town Clerk reminded the lead members the January 2020 budget predicted a surplus of £56,500 for projects, which although partially spent, will need to be conserved to offset the likely reduction in income.

The lead members noted the content of the Treasury communicated dated 4 January concerning the rating objection for 2 Ballatessan Meadow. The lead members agreed no further action was required.
The lead members noted the content of the Treasury communicated dated 10 February which provided 1st Supplemental List for 2021. The lead members agreed no further action was required.

The lead members noted the external audit was completed in January 2021 and the 2019/20 Statement of Accounts were signed off and published by the Commissioners prior to the 31 January 2021 deadline.

The lead members noted the content of the internal audit report for the Western Civic Amenity Site. The lead members stated the report reiterated the problems identified to this Board by the Commissioners twelve months ago and did not provide any solutions to the problems identified. The lead members referred this matter to the next Board meeting.

The lead members noted the Commissioners had agreed the overall 2021/22 Budget proposals and had frozen the town and refuse rates.  
Item 17 2021/22 Statement of Accounts
The Town Clerk reported subject to the receipt of the budgeted refuse, rate and recharge income the Commissioners’ statement of accounts should result in £110,000 deficient. £104,000 of this deficient was approved expenditure from reserves for the construction of the swimming pool playground completed in August 2020. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ accountant was scheduled to review the accounts prior to the June 2021 Board meeting. The Town Clerk advised a considerable amount of work had been required this year to reduce project and salary expenditure to ensure the Commissioners’ finances were managed to offset the impact of the covid 19 reduced campsite income on the Commissioners’ reserves.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS

	21/011
	Item 18 Mill Road and Close Chiarn Pipe Laying Works

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 16 April 2021 from the Manx Utility Authority. Mrs Moughtin advised the Manx Utility Authority and their contractor had been extremely good at keeping local businesses updated on issues and progress during these works. Mrs Moughtin asked the Town Clerk to write to the Manx Utility Authority to express the Commissioners’ gratitude for their ongoing dialogue with local residents and businesses.
Item 19 Call For Sites for Sewerage Treatment in Peel

The Board noted the content of the Manx Utility Authority communication dated 26 April 2021 requesting the Commissioners propose possible locations for sewerage treatment works and pumping stations. Mr Davison asked if the call for sites was for only sewerage generated by Peel residents because if this was the case any treatment works should be located in Peel. The Town Clerk advised the advert and press briefing specifically referenced Peel and St Johns area. He advised the main consideration for regional treatment was the cost of pumping sewerage which would result in the site being within Peel or located along the River Neb valley adjacent to the Peel Town boundary. The Town Clerk advised the deadline for the call for sites was 27 May 2021 and the Commissioners’ consultation response should include background information on the suitability of the proposed sites based on the costs of pumping, visual impact, proximity to existing buildings and zoned land, and impact on wildlife. The Chairman advised the Lead Member Committee for Property and Asset Management would consider this issue at their meeting on 6 May 2021 and asked other Commissioners to sent their views to the Town Clerk to permit the Commissioners to submit their response by 27 May 2021.
Item 20 Local Government Act 1985 and Local Election Act 1986 Amendment Act 2021
The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 21 April 2021 which advised Royal Assent had been given to the Local Government Act 1985 and Local Election Act 1986 Amendment Act 2021. The Town Clerk report it was essential, in the absence of a state of emergency being declared during the 2021 covid restrictions, this legislation postponing the local elections until July 2021 received Royal assent before the end of April 2021 for Local Government Boards to continue functioning.
The Chairman and Deputy Chairman declared an interest at 7:49 pm and took no part in Item 21 of the agenda.

Item 21  Corrin Memorial Home Closure

The Town Clerk advised a chairman would need appointing prior to consideration of this matter. Mr Davison proposed Mrs Moughtin should be the Chairman for this item. This proposal was seconded by Mr Lace and the Board unanimously agreed. 

The Board noted the content of the newspaper article dated 27 April 2021. The Town Clerk reported he had subsequently received a request for a requisition meeting on this matter from three members of staff at the Corrin Home accompanied by a petition signed by a large number of Peel residents seeking to save the Corrin Home from closure. The Town Clerk advised although the requisition request did not include the necessary number of signatures because it was not in the correct format he advised the Commissioners could legitimately call a requisition meeting on this matter should they decide to do so. 
The Town Clerk reported the management company for the Corrin Memorial Home had advised in the newspaper article the closure of the home was a regrettable and recent decision which had been made solely on economic grounds to avoid operating at a loss going forward. He advised the management company had stated they were required to give at least three notice prior to a closure taking place.  Mr Davison advised the potential closure of the Corrin Memorial Home would have a serious impact on elderly persons care, respite care and employment in the care profession in Peel. He recommended the Board should work with Government in seeking to retain these services offered in Peel. Mr Davison proposed a Commissioners’ requisition meeting chaired by Mrs Moughtin should be held on or around 20 May 2021 with Mr Harmer MHK, Mr Boot MHK, Mrs Lord-Brennan MLC, the Minister for Health and Social Care, Chief Minister, the Directors of the Corrin Memorial Home and Trustees of the Corrin Memorial Home. This proposal was seconded by Mr Heath and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Chairman and Deputy Chairman returned to the meeting at 7:58pm

Item 22 Any Other Business

The Chairman advised the annual membership fees for the Municipal Association would increase this year to £340.

Mrs Moughtin asked if signs could be erected advising persons not to have barbeques on Peel Beach.

Mrs Moughtin asked if additional bins could be placed at the new swimming Pool playground.

Mrs Moughtin asked the Town Clerk to contact the Ramsey Motorcycle Club to ascertain if beach racing could take place during week commencing 7 June 2021.

Mrs Moughtin asked if bollards could be erected to prevent parking on the footway adjacent to Factory Lane on the Promenade.

Mr Heath advised the Western Swimming Pool Board had agreed the Commissioners’ draft land transfer agreement for returning the land previously owned by the Commissioners which is now occupied by the playground.
The Deputy Chairman asked for the repainting of the motorcycle parking spaces on the Promenade and for the owner to undertake maintenance works on the vacant land opposite the Spar Shop on Atholl Street.

The meeting ended at 8:05pm
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